The Honorable Joe McDermott
February 2, 2016
Page 3

February 2, 2016
The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

I am pleased to transmit an ordinance authorizing the Executive to enter into an Interlocal Cooperation Agreement with local jurisdictions in the three county Sound Transit service areas that are agreeing to participate in a joint Regional Equitable Development Initiative (REDI) Fund. King County, the City of Seattle and cities participating through A Regional Coalition for Housing (ARCH) are direct investors in the fund; Pierce and Snohomish counties are likely participating due to a grant investment in the fund from Washington State. The REDI Fund is a loan fund to secure land for affordable housing near frequent and high capacity transit. The REDI Fund will allow for deliberate planning and acquisition of land to achieve economically diverse transit-oriented communities that transform opportunities for lower and moderate income households.
The REDI Fund is an essential financial tool that brings public funders, mission investors and other private investors together to leverage separate financial resources into one user-friendly revolving loan fund. This financial tool will ensure that desirable property near frequent and high capacity transit can be acquired for affordable housing before the land escalates in price so as to be out of reach for such use. The REDI Fund will be able to cover a range of lending needs to both preserve existing affordable housing at risk for acceleration of rents, and develop new affordable and mixed-income housing. 
The REDI Fund will provide affordable housing and mixed income developers an acquisition financing tool to make competitive offers and secure sites near transit and other amenities and opportunities. The REDI Fund’s preassembled capital will have the ability to close quickly on new opportunities, and provide sufficient time to assemble permanent financing at a very competitive interest rate due to the pooling of public and private resources into one fund. The REDI Fund will be flexible enough to be used by non-profit developers to reserve sites for housing that will be one hundred percent affordable and require public subsidy permanent financing, and also by for-profit developers reserving a site for mixed-income housing that includes affordable units and does not require public subsidy financing. Both types of housing are needed in the current environment across the range of markets in the Puget Sound region.
Furtherance of King County Plans and Initiatives
The REDI Fund has already been valuable in strengthening strong cross sector partnerships towards shared equity outcomes, as envisioned in King County’s Strategic Plan, Health and Human Services Transformation Plan, and Equity and Social Justice Initiative. The REDI Fund is one tool that will enhance the County’s work to foster the creation of equitable opportunities for individuals to realize their full potential and the growth of vibrant thriving and sustainable communities. In addition, providing opportunities for low and moderate-income households to live near high capacity or frequent transit has a proven positive impact on public transportation ridership and on reduction in vehicle miles travelled. Such reductions in vehicle trips and vehicle miles have been quantified in numerous studies as significantly reducing greenhouse gases, in accordance with King County’s Climate Action Plan.

Stakeholder Involvement
In two voter approved ballot initiatives, the Puget Sound region has committed local funding for a $25 billion dollar transit investment that spans three counties. The first of those investments opened in 2009 and subsequent sections of rail and bus service are slated to come online through 2023. This transit investment brings light rail and high capacity bus service just as the region is becoming one of the fastest growing in the country. Rapid population growth and local planning efforts to concentrate and incentivize growth around transit has created a highly competitive market for sites near transit. In many submarkets, land costs are increasing, development opportunities listed on the market can be snapped up quickly, and affordable housing developers struggle to compete for sites near transit.
The Affordable Housing Steering Committee and the Regional Equity Network of the Growing Transit Communities (GTC) initiative
, staffed by the Puget Sound Regional Council (PSRC), identified the need for a transit oriented equitable development loan fund as a key implementation tool. The GTC plan provided a regional framework for focusing equitable residential and employment growth around the expanding transit system. The plan prioritized increasing access to opportunity and a range of affordable housing choices near transit, and looked to innovative tools such as a regional revolving loan fund to help in achieving those outcomes. With King County leadership, an equitable Transit Oriented Development acquisition loan fund work group of local jurisdictions, PSRC staff and Enterprise Community Loan Fund staff convened following the closing of the GTC initiative to refine a joint revolving loan fund business plan and move the plan into action.
The level of local public funder collaboration in the REDI Fund has not only provided critical capital for creating a regional acquisition fund, but it has provided an opportunity for the regional public funders to collaborate on the direction of the region’s affordable housing pipeline near frequent or high capacity transit. Furthermore, the involvement by the public funders as founding members of the REDI Fund builds upon the already strong collaborative nature of our jurisdictions to coordinate permanent financing resources for affordable housing projects, and will extend that collaboration to focus on a longer term pipeline as our region faces significant impacts from growth.
If you have any questions, please contact Adrienne Quinn, Director, Department of Community and Human Services, at 206-263-9100.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine
King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN: Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Carrie S, Cihak, Chief of Policy Development, King County Executive Office 
Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget

Adrienne Quinn, Director, Department of Community and Human Services 
� The GTC initiative included community-based organizations and grassroots community organizations, non-profit organizations, counties and cities in the Puget Sound region, major institutions, affordable housing advocates, housing developers and other key stakeholders; all were very active partners in planning for an equitable transit oriented loan fund through the Regional Equity Network and/or the Affordable Housing Steering Committee.





